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UNRWA Jordan Field Office 
AdCom Meeting 28-29 November, 2011 

 
Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
On behalf of the Jordan Field, thank you for your continued support to UNRWA and for 
this opportunity to update you on developments in the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan.   
 
We continue to advance several goals: first, to manage refugee services within our 
financial resources while identifying efficiencies and savings to address next year’s 
funding shortfall; second, to implement health and education reform strategies approved 
by this AdCom for maximum impact; and third, by our presence and mandate we seek to 
ease the vulnerabilities of Palestine refugees by contributing to the stability of the 
Kingdom at a moment when circumstances are changing all around us.   
 
Education 
Education remains our largest program with just over 120,000 students enrolled in 173 
primary schools and another 3,000 enrolled in our vocational institutes. This year we did 
see a slight decrease of several thousand children enrolled in our primary schools which 
in turn reduced our number of teachers accordingly.  In tandem, our largest budget is for 
education, so the class formation exercise remains a central feature of our resource 
management. This summer we embarked on a detailed review of the class formation 
exercise for the school year that began in September.  We examined whether cost savings 
could be generated if we combined classes or schools, or, introduced more gender 
integration in different classes with mixed female and male teachers in traditionally 
segregated schools.  Our conclusions were quite concise.  Introducing such changes 
would in some cases result in financial savings but they would be offset by the need to 
bus students.  Short of further increasing the class size there are few options available to 
further reduce the operating budget for education in Jordan.   
 
Reforming our education program will undoubtedly build community confidence that 
UNRWA will continue to provide real opportunities for the Palestine refugees. We are 
committed to the Agency’s Education Reform Strategy and we have started to implement 
reforms in teacher development through a combination of career development and 
enhanced school management.  We are planning to bring further elements of the Reform 
Strategy online however we are worried that we may lack the resources needed to fully 
implement the entire education reform package.    
 
91 % of our schools still function in two shifts and ten percent of our schools are in 
rented buildings that do not provide an adequate learning environment. Fifteen schools 
are in need of immediate comprehensive rehabilitation. This year instead of adding to the 
General Fund, we have developed projects to replace ten rental schools with purpose built 
schools.  If successful this will reduce our annual operating costs by more than $1.5 
million.  However, until funding is obtained, we are faced with the immediate possibility 
of vacating three rental schools and bussing students to other UNRWA schools.   Many 
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of your countries are supporting our education program and I would like to particularly 
thank the governments of Switzerland and the United States who are supporting several 
rehabilitation projects. We also extend our appreciation to the Jordanian government and 
DPA for supporting UNRWA’s efforts to improve the quality of the learning 
environment for refugee children. 
 
Graduates from our vocational institutes continue to achieve the highest scores in national 
exams and their employment rates remain in excess of 80%. This year we expanded the 
number of places available in the two VTCs for an additional 300 refugee students with 
special attention given to ex-Gazans and special hardship cases.  The demand for 
expanding our VTCs is very high.  We are continuing our work with all stakeholders to 
restart parallel courses, which if accepted will have modest fee schedules enabling the 
additional courses to be self-sufficient.  
 
Health 
 
Despite the heavy caseload on our health staff, we have begun computerizing five health 
centres which will result in a more efficient service, less waiting time for patients and 
more precise monitoring of staff time, medical supply use and expenditures. We have 
also identified a pilot health centre for the implementation of the Health Reform Strategy 
centred on the family health approach.  We remain absolutely committed to the health 
reform but again we are concerned about the sustainability of the funding needed to 
ensure full implementation. 
 
With the generous help of our donors we have been able to construct and rehabilitate new 
health centres. The United States has funded a new health centre in Amman New Camp, 
which started operating a few weeks ago, and they are also funding a new health centre 
for Irbid camp where the two smaller health centres will be merged to serve over 154,000 
people. This will free up resources and enable us to expand our services in Jerash camp 
with the addition of a new dental clinic to serve 20,000 people.  
 
RSS 
 
It is in the relief and social services program that we face the greatest challenges and our 
response to poverty remains grossly under funded and in need of reform.  You will be 
hearing later from the Director of RSS on a proposed reform strategy which is absolutely 
critical if we are to integrate the theme of poverty across programming, initiate more 
precise targeting of the poor, and gradually introduce more effective social transfer 
mechanisms. Any reform in RSS must be done with absolute care given that the slightest 
shock to the food basket or cash assistance package will have immediate impact on 
families in the Kingdom.  While we undergo reforms in RSS it is therefore essential that 
our existing assistance programs remain in tact and that includes food distribution. 
 
As you heard from the Director of Gaza, a break in the food pipeline is imminent.  In 
Jordan we have a few more months before the pipeline breaks.  While we plead to our 
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donors for funding, we are also initiating contingency plans in the event we are unable to 
make food distributions in 2012.  In Jordan we have accelerated the shift from the status-
based Social Hardship Case Programme to the needs-based Social Safety Net 
Programme. We have reassessed 15,000 families (54,000 refugees) currently benefitting 
from the SHC programme using a proxy-means testing formula to determine their level 
of poverty. All reassessments will be completed by year end.  If the food pipeline breaks 
we will use the new assessment methodology to distribute budgeted cash assistance to 
those identified as being the most abject of the abject poor.  This will create tensions in 
the camps because not everyone that currently receives food will receive cash assistance 
it will also stoke refugee anxieties that the international community is preparing to 
abandon them. 
 
UNRWA supports 24 community-based organizations in Jordan. They do valuable work 
with some of the most vulnerable refugees. Since their establishment, and the 
promulgation of national NGO legislation, they have fallen into a legal limbo; they are 
neither registered with the government nor fully managed by UNRWA. We are fully 
committed to continue supporting the invaluable work of these CBOs and we are doing 
our utmost to ensure a proper legal standing for them to continue and increase the 
services they provide to Palestine refugees. 
 
In my meetings with the refugees, one priority that is systematically mentioned is the 
need for shelter rehabilitation. Thousands of shelters still have zinc roofs, asbestos, poor 
ventilation and structural problems. Because of our financial situation, we have been 
unable to allocate funds from the General Fund and we depend on the generous assistance 
of our donors, such as the European Union, for these activities. The needs are great and to 
be able to help more refugees, we are incorporating a self-help component into all project 
proposals, similar to that used in Lebanon and Syria.  
 
In May the Agency signed an agreement with KfW for a regional camp improvement 
project to be implemented in Jordan and Lebanon. In Jordan, we will focus in the 
Talbiyeh and Husn camps with project activities identified by the residents in the camps.  
 
Since my last report we have realigned our budget to rehabilitate 6 schools identified as 
being unsafe.  We have changed the way our 90+ canteens are managed to provide 
healthier food with improved sanitation.  Together with our HQ in Amman we have 
reduced our printing costs in the education program by introducing unified testing that is 
produced in-house.  We are eliminating the paper based management of our equipment 
and assets by installing a bar coding system resulting in greater administration 
efficiencies. Inspection reports for our 200+ installations are now fully computerized 
enabling greater checks on maintenance needs and 301c compliance. 
 
To take advantage of some of our labourers who hold masters degrees we have embarked 
on an in-house teacher training program which will qualify them to serve first as 
substitute teachers and then permanent teachers as openings arise.  We have also reduced 
by 1.4% our staffing budget for 2012 compared with the budget for 2011. We have 
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achieved this small but significant cost-saving by taking a more rigorous approach to 
human resource management, by making more use of daily-paid staff, and by ensuring 
that we take on board new staff only when it is absolutely necessary to meet service 
needs.  We estimate that through such diligent management, we will create savings in 
excess of $1.2 million which will plan to accrue against year’s retirement costs.  
 
As we end 2011 we face two serious risks in the Jordan field.  The first is a possible 
break in the food pipeline.  This is an agency wide risk as you have heard from my 
colleagues and one which if it happens, will have devastating effects on special hardship 
cases and the overall refugee community who already feel vulnerable and fear any 
reduction in UNRWA services.  Any reduction will be perceived by the refugees in 
Jordan as a manifestation of the international community abandoning its commitment to 
support and assist Palestine refugees. It will be seen as evidence that we no longer care 
about the plight of the refugees. And it will suggest that we prepared to risk the dire 
consequences of fomenting new centres of anger and frustration that might easily merge 
with the currents of unrest already coursing through our region. 
 
The second risk we face in 2012 is increasing staff costs. The regional trend during this 
year of the “Arab Spring” has been to raise civil servant salaries.  Weekly, we hear 
reports that the Government of Jordan plans to also increase civil salaries in 2012.  If this 
happens it will have an immediate impact on the Jordan Field as our own staff will be 
demanding comparable salaries.  At this time, we have no clarity on the scale of such 
increases and we are thus unable to quantify the risks to our budget. 
 
As we manage these risks we thank our seven thousand staff in Jordan for their hard work 
and commitment.  In addition, there remains no doubt that Jordan, under the leadership of 
His Majesty King Abdullah II continues to be a very generous host to the refugees of 
Palestine and we thank the Government for their support to UNRWA.  We are also 
grateful for our good collaboration with DPA under the leadership of Mr. Aqrabawi and 
his excellent team. 
 
END 
 
 


